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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, April 27, 2009 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Michael Giordano, Jr., Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney (7:53)





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk





William G. Parenti, Police Chief 


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Stabile.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, inquired about a lack of enforcement of the Commercial Vehicle Ordinance 22-115.7.   He suggested that if a new ordinance is needed, it should appear as a public referendum. 


Malcolm Cumberbatch, 650 Somerset Street, North Plainfield, stated his concern about parking at that location for tenants adding that on-street parking, if permitted, would provide some relief.


Brian Martin, Coordinator, Office of Emergency Management, spoke of concerns regarding “swine flu,” also known as the H1N1 virus.  He explained that he is in close contact with Somerset County on the topic, and that plans have been formulated for the distribution of medication should the virus become an emergent concern.  If the illness became prevalent in the Borough, the County would be prepared to send doctors and nurses.  Mrs. Forbes was concerned about the inadvertent creation of points of contagion, and Mr. Merrill asked if bi-lingual volunteers had been figured into the plan.  

Mr. Martin replied in the affirmative regarding volunteers and advised that the staffing plan is nearly complete.

Mr. Hitchcock asked if there were specific plans to deal with the school population and the utilization of schools as possible distribution points for medication or as inoculation centers, and Mr. Martin replied that there are no inoculations currently available for H1N1, although schools were being considered a very important part of the overall campaign.  Mrs. Forbes agreed that schools offered ideal staging points for distribution of medication and that it was an operation that might best be accomplished when classes were not in session.  Mr. Phoenix asked about plans to spread information by mass media.  Mr. Martin agreed that the media represented an important facet.  Mr. Singleterry asked about polling places and if having residents obtain medication where they customarily vote were considered.  Mr. Martin indicated that it had not been investigated, but definitely had possibilities.  He continued that, regardless of the distribution scheme, staffing remains a concern.  Further, he emphasized that routine dispensing of medication such as pills would not require medically trained personnel, although inoculations would call for such individuals.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Waiver of N.P.R.G.O. 22-111(I) to allow Global Motors Corp. Tent Sale – M.G.  Mr. Hollod explained what would be involved in the proposed tent sale, which would occur within the confines of Global’s dealership property.  Mr. Stabile agreed that it was a good idea, and that a waiver for Global from the Council would be most helpful.  He indicated his pleasure that Global had made the effort to reach out to the Borough to obtain its approval for the tent sale.  On consensus, the Governing Body was in agreement.
2. 
Applying to Local Finance Board for Pension Deferral – M.G.  Mrs. Forbes commented that the Borough would essentially be stuck with whatever aid the State deigns to dole out to us, and Mr. Hollod warned of the need for heavy budget reductions without the pension deferral.  Council endorsed moving forward.

3.
Capital Budget Discussion – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod advised the Governing Body that they have the spreadsheet in hand, and that it was drawn on the basis of there being a cap bond ordinance in place.   Mrs. Forbes said that she would like to see the work complete at the Memorial Library, and Mr. Hitchcock questioned Chief Parenti regarding the type of funding the Police Dept. would be seeing from the capital budget.  The Chief provided details regarding current and future police communications equipment.  Mr. Hollod commented that much of what the Council was seeing represents estimates.  Mr. Hitchcock questioned $175,000 for a street sweeper, and Mr. Hollod explained the pricing and necessity for the equipment.

4.
Rescue Squad quarterly report – F.S.S.  Steve Phillips, Rescue Squad President was present and advised that the Squad now has an insurance policy in place with a premium of $12,000.00 per annum.  Mrs. Forbes requested a detailed budget report with a clear indication of revenue.

5.
Zoning of Watchung Ave. – D.S.  Mr. Singleterry advised that the zoning proposal had come out of the Economic Development Committee (EDC) a couple of years ago.  The mixed use proposal would allow for professional office buildings, which Mrs. Mannion of the EDC confirmed.  Mr. Bernstein recommended that the proposal now go before the Planning Board for their consideration.  It would be up to the Board to change the zoning if they should choose.  Failing that, it could come back to the Council for an override.

6.
Resolution requesting that municipalities’ MAC programs remain adequately funded through this program despite the transfer to DHSS (Dept. of Health & Senior Services) - D.S.  Mr. Singleterry proposed the adoption of a resolution by Council to assure that the state maintains adequate funding to the Municipal Alliance Committee.  Mrs. Forbes agreed, saying that the Borough should go strongly on record.     

OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Commercial Vehicle Ordinance – F.S.S.  Chief Parenti was present, and advised that the Police Dept. now enforces the traffic section of the Borough Code.  There have been discussions as to who has the authority to issue summonses under the current ordinance.  County Prosecutor Forrest prefers that police not get involved in zoning ordinance enforcement, as it would likely call for officers to be on private property.  


Questioned by Mr. Stabile, Mr. Bernstein advised that the code could be amended, and there were multiple ways to deal with it.  The Chief preferred that it be moved into the traffic section of the code, and that officers would then not be walking on private property for enforcement.  Mrs. Forbes questioned the County Prosecutor’s rationale, saying that it could put constraints on law enforcement.  

Chief Parenti replied that it was like illegal housing where a warrant is needed to proceed. Illegal housing is typically a zoning matter.  Mrs. Forbes said that concerns were raised by the Business Association regarding certain equipment and chemicals typically carried on commercial vehicles, and that they needed to be secured.    


After further deliberation over the definition of a commercial vehicle, it was suggested by the Council President that Mr. Tevlin from the Business Association be brought to the next meeting.  

2.
City of Plainfield’s anti-crime surveillance camera project – D.S. & F.S.S.  Chief Parenti continued on board, and Mr. Singleterry asked if Plainfield’s surveillance camera plans would have any collateral impact on the Borough.  The Chief advised that Plainfield had commenced the project five years ago.  Their officers do a virtual patrol with the cameras.  People will avoid the cameras where possible, and that could necessitate North Plainfield being more diligent with its patrols.  Mr. Singleterry asked if a similar video surveillance program could be initiated in North Plainfield, and the Chief replied that officers would have to be hired to monitor the cameras.  The Chief added that cameras, even if they are not monitored in real time, are useful deterrents against drug activity.  He cited private video cameras operating up and down the highway at car dealerships, saying that they, too, were useful, and helpful in determining circumstances contributing to accidents.  

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:
Mr. Singleterry thanked the Council in advance regarding support for the Municipal Alliance Committee.

Mr. Hitchcock reported that the Historic Preservation Commission approved a grant for work in the Historic District and Stephanie Sherwood is the new Historic Preservation Commission secretary.  Finally, Mr. Hitchcock expressed his appreciation for police coverage during the recent yard sale at Vermeule.

Mrs. Forbes reported on the school election results and the passage of the school budget.

Mr. Stabile announced that the Street Fair is scheduled for June 13th and applications have already begun to arrive.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:47 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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